

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Workshop Meeting – July 22, 2008
MINUTES 
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop meeting in the School Board Room on July 22, 2008 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve


consent agenda items #1 through #30 (Carvelli/Hensley/



Carried 5-0).
 1.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves 
 2.  SR Revised Job Descriptions for Curriculum Specialist (Grant Funded),

            Program Manager - Special Projects (Grant Funded), Professional Developer
 3.  SR Contract with Richeson & Coke, P. A.

 4.  TB Payment of Bills
 5.  TB Authorization to Advertise 2008-09 Tentative Budget (TRIM Statutes)
 6.  TB Resolution Authorizing Flexible Use of Categorical Funds (F.S. 1011.62)

 7.  TB Renewal of Agreement with St. Lucie County Sheriff’s Office for School Resource Officers
 8.  TB Revised Accounts Payable Check Run Schedule 2008-09
 9.  TB Amendment to 403(b) Model Plan
10. TB Certification to Commissioner of Education for Minimal Budget Relief (Modification of F.S. 1011.71)
11. TB Agreement with Okeechobee County School Board – Out of County Student Attendance 2008-09
12. TB Agreement with Martin County School Board – Out of County Student Attendance 2008-09
13. TB ITB 08-39 Diesel, Gasoline, Heating and Emergency and Generator Fuel
14. TB Declaration of Surplus Property – Kitchen Equipment from Fort Pierce Central High School

15. KM Food Services Agreement with Eckerd Youth Alternatives, Inc.

16. KM Food Services Agreement with PACE Center for Girls, Inc.
17. CT Frances K. Sweet Challenge Program Student Trip to Big Pine Key, FL, 10/17-19/08
18. MK Success for All Foundation, Inc. Contracts (July 08 and July 2009)
19. OR Contract with GMS Partners, Inc.

20. OR Inter-Institutional Articulation Agreement with Indian River Community College (IRSC)

21. BS Renewal of Agreement with Seminole County for Medicaid Administrative Claiming
22. BS Cooperative Agmt. with PATCHES, Inc., (A Prescribed Pediatric Extended Care Facility)

23. BS Professional Services Agmt. with Debbie Hawley for Mental Health and Training Services

24. BS Amdmt. to Prof. Svcs. Agmt. with Marian Smith for Hospitalized Homebound Instruction 2007-08
25. MS Educational Facilities Impact Fee Credit Agreement – ACR Properties, LLC (Wilson Grove DRI) 

26. AG Change Order #1 for Proctor Construction Co. – Repair SLW Centennial Parapet Walls

27. AG Work Authorization with Jay Ammon Architect, Inc., - Mariposa Elementary Damaged Windows 

28. DH Allapattah Flats K-8 School – Interlocal Agreement for Water and Wastewater Service
29. DH Amended and Restated Interlocal Agreement for Public School Facility Planning
30. DH Proposed Facilities Use Agreement with Florida Atlantic University Board of Trustees (MOA)
OTHER BUSINESS

31. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #292 through #301


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve
Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and
Final Orders #292 through #301 as presented (Hensley/
Miller/Carried 5-0).
SUPERINTENDENT’S UPDATE     

Superintendent Lannon introduced newly appointed principals to the Board, namely:  Village Green Elementary Magnet Principal Patricia Galloway, Southern Oaks Middle School Principal Lisa Sullivan, Windmill Point Elementary Principal Traci Wilke, and Floresta Elementary Principal Harriet McGriff (not present but represented by seven staff members).
Due to a scheduling conflict for Dr. Miller, the Board determined that the assessment workshop (FCAT results) tentatively planned for July 29, 2008, would need to be re-scheduled for August 12, 2008 so that all members could be present.  The Board also determined it would cancel the August 26, 2008 regular board meeting since that was a Primary election day.

Mr. Lannon called on Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent of Teaching/Learning and Accountability/Assessment, who was very pleased to announce that the FCAT testing data indicated the district had improved by 31 points which put it only 17 points away from being an “A” district.  District students had never scored as well as they had this year—these were the best marks ever achieved.  While Mr. Lannon reiterated his belief that St. Lucie County should be judged by much more than the FCAT test, these results did indicate that the district was on the correct path.  By encouraging higher expectations, the culture had been changed (for students) and that was a move in the right direction.  At Dr. Miller’s suggestion, board members agreed to join administrators on their opening school day visits to personally say thank you to everyone for their dedication and hard work. 

32. ML Superintendent’s Targets 2008-09

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board accept



the targets for 2008-09 as presented (Carvelli/Ingersoll/



Carried 5-0).

Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Superintendent Lannon and board members reviewed the final revised targets once again prior to adoption.  They had worked together to develop the targets for at least a month.  The approved final list of targets can be viewed in the supplemental minutes packet and on the district’s website.  It was noted that this list was only one tool out of several that board members would use in their annual evaluation of the superintendent.

STAFF REPORT/WORKSHOP ON SELECTED TOPICS

No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS REPORTS

Mrs. Hensley informed board members that the goal of the Children’s Services Council to hold its agencies as harmless as possible had been achieved.  There had been no funding cuts for the coming year.
Dr. Miller had toured the new Allapattah Flats K-8 facility and was very impressed with the wonderful job the architects and contractors had done.  She congratulated everyone in the facilities department and their business partners for this very fine achievement.

Dr. Carvelli complimented the FAU charter lab school staff members for their efforts to get the school ready for opening day.  The atmosphere was electrifying.
Mr. Ingersoll and Dr. Miller, who were both appointed by the Chairman to serve on the Value Adjustment Board this year, agreed to work together so that one member would always be in attendance at each VAB meeting.  According to a new law, the Board would need to adopt a resolution naming one VAB appointee from the School Board in the near future.

Ms. Hilson announced that the Wellness Committee, a sub committee of the School Health Advisory Committee, had received free information on nutrition and exercise for students. She suggested that the information be presented at the new teacher orientation.
Mr. Lannon informed the Board that
· The personnel department was continuing to hire certified/qualified people to fill vacancies in the district.
· A district announcement warning drivers to look out for pedestrians was being distributed.

· The “Be There” program aimed at raising parental awareness on the importance of being with their children on all occasions was just beginning.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS   
Mr. Nathaniel Jenkins asked the Board about the low participation of minority students in the gifted program.  Mr. Lannon suggested Mr. Jenkins contact him directly.
Ms. McDougal from the Resolution for Freedom Organization (RFO) stated the black community had a concern about unfair practices that do not promote justice for all.  Their concern was about the placement of black and white principals and assistant principals in district schools.  She provided the superintendent and board members with written material for their review.   

Mr. John Lindsey asked that someone look into the action taken by the SLC Sheriff’s Department that resulted in his daughter’s name being put on a gang list.
Mrs. Laverne Jones also questioned the assignment of black and white school administrators and cautioned board members and the superintendent that she would work to vote them out of office and work to change the superintendent’s position from appointed to elected.  Mr. Ingersoll told Mrs. Jones he would meet with her.
Ms. Tia Laughlin stated some teachers were not following the Code of Ethics and thus she asked that board members visit schools in order to check on teachers and staff.  Mr. Lannon asked that Ms. Laughlin meet with him and provide him with names, dates and places.
ADJOURNMENT 
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the July 22, 2008 regular workshop meeting at approximately 7:16 p.m.  An executive session followed the regular workshop.























